S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 9th September 2014 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price (Chairman), Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood, Mr M Narborough, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mrs D Gotts, Mr B Clapham, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr R Williamson, Mr D Gerrard, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk), 

Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).  
Borough Councillor - Mrs E Nockolds
Mr Peter Britton

APOLOGIES: Mr D Steward-Brown, Rev D Tate, Mrs T Banks, Borough Councillor Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr J Law

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th July 2014, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Evans, with two abstentions, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.
3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood declared an interest as his wife is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds: Cllr Nockolds informed members that the Borough Council has agreed Freedom of the Borough to 42F Squadron Air Training Corps. She said that a special event to celebrate this will be held on 2nd October 2014.
Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Local Development Framework and confirmed that due to the amount of work concerning infrastructure issues and the Community Infrastructure Levy, decisions regarding Site Allocations had been delayed until November 2014.

Mrs Cornwell asked if the Borough Council would be having a consultation regarding the different land values.

Cllr Nockolds confirmed that she would keep the Parish Council up to date regarding this.
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Cllr Nockolds was pleased to report that Alive Leisure had now taken over the running of the Borough Councils Leisure facilities. She said that on Sunday 14th September the official opening would take place with lots of events going on.
She said that over 50 places of interest will be opening for visitors to see free of charge and over 200 Classic Cars are expected to fill the Tuesday Market Place.
Mr Narborough was disappointed to report that on a recent visit to see the light show in Kings Lynn, he had stopped his car for only a few minutes before a Traffic Warden was tapping on his window to move him on.

Whilst Mr Narborough acknowledged that the area is restricted, he felt that it was a bit naughty bearing in mind the time of evening was 9.50pm. 

It was said that the Borough Council is trying to bring people in to the town; however it was felt that this type of behaviour would put people off visiting.

Cllr Nockolds made a note of the comments made.

Finally, Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the Anglia in Bloom results, she stated that Kings Lynn had received a Silver Gilt Award and she said that The Walks had been nominated as Best Open Space.
Borough Councilor Daubney:  No Report 
County Councillor Law:  No Report 

6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets – 
Mr Britton re Water Main Installation: Mr Narborough explained that Mr Britton had attended the Assets Committee meeting held on 3rd September 2014.

It was confirmed that all members had received a copy of the minutes from the Assets Committee Meeting.

Mr Britton explained that he was looking to purchase Pleasant Holme, 3 The Green, South Wootton and said that whilst making enquiries it had come to his attention that the current water supply to the property is via a private water main that runs down Old Manor Close. 
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Mr Britton went on to explain that as the water main is privately owned there is no official agreement in place regarding a right to use the water supply, therefore if it was disconnected for some reason there would be nothing that any new owner could do without a complicated legal battle to re-instate the water supply.
Mr Britton stated that he had contacted Anglian Water to make enquiries into putting in a new water supply to the property.

He said that two options were suggested; option one, would be to connect to the water main in Low Road, as this water main is in the pavement adjacent to The Green it would involve less disruption and no road closures. The other option would be to connect to the water main in Nursery Lane. Mr Britton explained that this option was less favourable as the water main in Nursery Lane is on the west side and would involve expensive traffic lights and road closures.

Mr Britton explained that if the Parish Council were happy, he would prefer option one, to connect to the water main in Low Road. He said that a trench would be dug parallel to the ditch and sewer which serves 1 & 2 The Green.

Mr Britton said that an approved Anglian Water contractor would have to carry out the work.

Mr Britton enquired if authority was granted for him to put in a new water supply to Pleasant Holme, 3 The Green, he would like the authority to pass on to the successors in title.

Members raised concerns regarding the future maintenance of the water supply. Mr Jordan said that a Dead of Easement would be required.

Mr Jordan stated that The Green is not a common; he explained that it has been registered as a Green at Norfolk County Council. Mr Jordan said that The Green is not currently registered at Land Registry and would need to be.
Members asked if Mr Britton would be prepared to pay the various costs involved.

Mr Britton clearly stated that he would be happy to pay the fees involved and that he would take all responsibility for the work.

Mr Jordan informed Mr Britton that bylaws are in existence on The Green, one of which states that vehicles are not allowed on The Green at all. He said that this bylaw would need to be waived to enable the work to take place, and that all damage would need to be made good to the satisfaction of the Parish Council.
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Mr Jordan also informed Mr Britton that there is no right of way for private vehicles. He said that the properties on The Green can only be accessed on foot, although the Parish Council does allow cars to use the track. 
Mr Britton said that it is his intention to keep the property as a single residential dwelling and to improve on the existing bungalow.

Mr Gerrard asked whether there were problems with the other services to 3 The Green.

Mr Britton confirmed that there is an indemnity in place which covers all the other services, with the exception of the water.
Mr Britton confirmed that he has paperwork which confirms that the property is connected to the main sewer.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that Mr Britton be given permission to have the water supply installed across The Green to Low Road. Mr Britton gave an undertaking that he would fund the Deed of Easement, the Land Registry Fees and the Parish Councils Legal Costs associated with the transactions; this was seconded by Mr Smallwood and unanimously agreed.

Mr Jordan spoke regarding a point which was made during the Assets Committee Meeting regarding the current water supply in the area being somewhat confusing. It had been suggested that this may be a good opportunity to get the matter tidied up and Mrs Cornwell had been asked to contact Anglian Water to see what other alternative options would possibly be available. 

Members felt that this action was unnecessary and not the Parish Councils responsibility. After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council should take no further action regarding the matter; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.
Trees on the Bank: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the trees on the bank which are overhanging the Village Hall and the Pre-schools storage sheds and play area.

He said that Mr Bourner had provided a quote of £450 per day for the work to tidy the remaining section of the bank and said that it could be completed in two days.

Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council should ask Mr Bourner to carry out the work at a cost of £900; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.
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Environmental Agency Waste Exemption for Burning: It was explained that when the Parish Council made the decision to compost all green material and that the burning of waste should be stopped, problems had been caused as disposal of some of the smaller brambles etc had proven difficult.

Mr Peter Bourner, the tree surgeon had recommended that the Parish Council should obtain an Environmental Agency Waste Exemption for Burning Certificate, so that the waste which cannot be chipped or composted can be disposed of. 

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had applied for and obtained a certificate for this purpose.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should hold an Environmental Agency Waste Exemption for Burning Certificate; this was seconded by Mrs Albinson with one abstention, all other members in favour.

South Wootton Village Fete Report: Mr Narborough referred members to the report which had been kindly provided by the Fete Committee.

He said that the feedback contained within the report was excellent and members agreed that Mrs Cornwell should send a letter of thanks and encouragement for the future to the Fete Committee. 

It is hoped that another Fete will be held next year and a provisional date has been set for 13th June 2015. 
Hedge along Nursery Lane:  Mr Smallwood commented regarding the unauthorised cutting of the hedge along Nursery Lane. It was stated that it is the policy of the Parish Council that the hedge should be cut between the end of September to the end of October and that the hedge cutting should only be carried out by the Parish Council’s Handymen.

Mrs Cornwell said that she had organised for Ryan, the Apprentice to spend a week with the Parish Council in October to cut all the hedges. She said that the hedge on Nursery Lane would be cut slightly lower this year, to the top of the fence. 

Mr Nolan Mills had kindly offered to give advice and guidance to Ryan regarding hedge cutting.
Finally, it was reported that once again the Borough Council’s Dog Waste Collection van has been seen driving across The Green to the Dog Bins.
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Both Mrs Cornwell and Cllr Nockolds confirmed that they would report the issue.

(Clerk’s Note: After discussion with Mr John Hussey from the Borough Council, it has been agreed that the bin located in the trees on the bank of The Pond will be relocated to near the bridge on The Green opposite The Swan, it was said that this will alleviate the need to drive across The Green).

Finance – Mr Jordan confirmed that the next meeting is scheduled for the beginning of October.
Mrs Cornwell was pleased to report that the External Audit Report had now been received from Mazars. She confirmed that it had been returned back all clear with no comments.

Planning – Mr Evans confirmed that everything was as per the minutes.

He spoke regarding the request made for a seat at the Nursery Lane Bus Shelter and said that after some time IRS had finally provided a quote for £777, however after looking at the alternatives available it was found that a simple two person bench could be purchased for £99 +VAT.
Mrs Cornwell explained that two benches have been requested as individually they are not very wide.

After confirmation that a street furniture licence has been granted from Norfolk County Council for the benches, Mr Evans proposed that the Parish Council should purchase two, two person benches to be sited at the Nursery Lane Bus Shelter at a cost of £198 +VAT; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Mr Price confirmed that a meeting had taken place on Monday 21st July 2014 for members of the Planning Committee to meet with the Borough Councillors and the Chairman of the Development Control Board to discuss the Local Development Framework.

Mr Price said that there had been good discussion during the meeting and it was agreed that another meeting would be organised in the future to ensure the Parish Council is kept up to date.

Mrs Gotts stated that the damaged Bus Stop sign at Castle Rising Road is still lying on the side of the road.
Mrs Cornwell said that she would report the matter to Norfolk County Council.
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Mr Price spoke regarding the Local Development Framework and confirmed that decisions regarding Site Allocations had been delayed and would not go to cabinet until November 2014.
Mr Price provided an update regarding the Neighbourhood Plan and confirmed that the document is currently with the Inspector, Mr John Alcock. Mr Price said that Mr Alcock would be visiting the Parish on Thursday 11th September, and would be meeting with Mrs Cornwell, Mr Evans and himself.

Finally, Mr Price spoke regarding the Post Office and informed members that he had been to visit Jo Wright at Talking Heads.
Ms Wright had confirmed that things were moving along slowly, but her Business Plan had been approved and various checks had been completed.

Mr Price stated that Ms Wright certainly wishes to continue to push for the Post Office to be sited at her premises and feels that it would be a way to put something back to the community as a thank you for their support of her businesses.

It was felt that it is unlikely that the matter would be resolved until after Christmas.  

After recommendation from Mr Gerrard, members agreed that it was a good idea that Mrs Cornwell should write a letter of support to Ms Wright from the Parish Council.
Policy – Nothing to report, the next meeting is scheduled to be held on 5th November 2014.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School – See attached 

Junior School – Mr Smallwood stated that presently the school is without a Chairman and Vice Chairman. He said that a full Governors Meeting would be taking place on Wednesday 10th September when the main business will be the consideration of retention and appointment of new Governors.

It was said that the Head teacher’s intentions would also be looked at.
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Mr Smallwood spoke regarding the idea of having a non teaching Deputy Head teacher at the school. Mr Smallwood explained that the teacher concerned is expecting a baby and later in the year will be away on Maternity leave. It was said that the decision had been made to take away the formal responsibility of having a class.

Mr Price explained that the Deputy Head teacher would have an advisory role and would be covering classes in the absence of other teachers.

It was said that there had been a number of teachers who had left the school at the end of last year. Comment was made that the Governing Body had not been exempt from this and had lost its Chairman and Vice Chairman.

Mr Price confirmed that at present there is a full complement of teaching staff.

Mrs Cornwell stated that on a positive note the Newly Qualified Teachers had been very enthusiastic and were a breath of fresh air.

Finally it was said that reading at the school is improving and is better than the National Average. Attendance has also been good and the outcome of last year’s SATs had been encouraging.

It was said that a visit from Ofsted is imminent.

Wootton Park – Mr Narborough informed members that he had attended a meeting with the Football Club. He was pleased to report that they had obtained two sets of rolling goal posts.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had submitted a Grant Application to hopefully fund a third set.

Mr Narborough said that the new goal posts would put an end to the issues concerning the inserts.

Mr Narborough spoke regarding the trees at Wootton Park and said that several complaints had been made during the summer regarding trees overhanging gardens. He stated that all available funds for the trees had already been used.

Mrs Cornwell said that Mrs Kirby had spoken to Richard Fisher at the Borough Council who had indicated that if residents have problems with trees overhanging their gardens, it is their right to trim the trees back to their boundary line.

Mrs Cornwell said that in some cases, the trees are causing problems with satellite signal; she felt that such cases are slightly different and may need more urgent attention.
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It was confirmed that all funds for Tree Surgery had been spent and no further money would be available until April 2015.

South Wootton in Bloom – Mrs Gotts informed members that earlier in the day she had attended the Anglia in Bloom Awards. She read out the Judges Report to Entrants and stated that South Wootton had received a Silver Gilt Award.
Mrs Gotts stated that areas of achievement included the Wootton Park wildflower plantings, Blackthorn Road community gardens, The Infant and Junior School Projects, Wootton Park, play space, pond and managed green space.

Mrs Gotts felt that some of the comments made regarding areas for improvement had perhaps been a little harsh. She said that further information would be received at the feedback meetings.

Cllr Nockolds spoke regarding the results for Kings Lynn and said that she too had similar feelings to Mrs Gotts. She said that she had felt a little disappointed about some areas.
It was said that regardless of the award received, what South Wootton in Bloom does for the village is what is important.

Mr Price gave thanks to the South Wootton in Bloom Team and congratulated the members for all their hard work and effort.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:-.
NCC
 
       Hazardous Household Waste Amnesties

               Info

NCC

       Chance for Norfolk Parishes to boost local Mobile Signal         “

NALC

       Vodafone Rural Open Sure Signal Programme

         “

SW Pre-School    Committee Member required for meetings, one per half term   “

Mrs Cornwell explained that Mrs Jane Taggart from the Pre-School had visited the Parish Office to ask if a member of the Parish Council would be willing to join their Committee. 

It was said that currently they are low on Committee Members and without the correct number of members they are unable to operate.

After discussion, Borough Cllr Nockolds offered to contact Mrs Taggart to discuss the role.
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Finally, Mr Price stated that he would shortly be producing the October Newsletter. He asked if any members had any items they wished to include, could they please let Mrs Cornwell know.
9. ACCOUNTS: – as per circulated list.
Bank balances as at 29.8.2014
Community Account
      

  32,128.36
Stepsaver a/c
                 
           0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                           165,000.00
Total                                                                             £197,128.36
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.20pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th October 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
14th October 2014                                                                                Chairman 
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